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Notes of the meeting on 26th November 2010 at Merton Civic Centre


	Attendees:
	
	

	Chair:
	Yvette Stanley (YS - Chair)
	LBM – Children, Schools and Families

Director of Children, Schools and Families 

	
	
	

	Board Members:
	Cllr Maxi Martin (MM)
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services

	
	Kathy Wocial for Helen Cameron (HC) 
	Sutton & Merton PCT 

	
	Ray Hautot (RH)
	St Marks Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR) 
	YMCA – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Mark Lawrence for Dick Wolfinden (ML)
	Met Police

	
	Janet Mountford (JM)
	NHS Sutton & Merton Provider Services

	
	Chris Frost (CF)
	MVSC

	
	Tina Harvey (TH)
	Headteacher, St Ann’s Special School

	
	Dr Paul Alford (PA)
	GP Representative

	
	Anne Hoblyn (AH) for Prabitha Ramsingh
	External Relations Manager 
JobCentre Plus, South London District

	
	Ayub Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Ian Petherbridge
	St Mark’s Family Centre (CEN)

	
	Sandie Belcher for Mark Clenaghan (SB)
	SWLSTG - Merton

	
	Monica Aziz (MA)
	Merton CAMHS

	
	
	

	In attendance:
	
	

	
	Paul Ballatt (PB) 
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance

	
	Jan Martin (JM)
	LBM – Head of Education

	
	Michael Sutherland (MS)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families –

Service Manager Policy, Planning & Performance

	
	Simon Deakin (SD)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	Lee Hopkins
	LBM - Safeguards, Standards and Training Manager

	
	Paul McGivern (14-19 Item)
	School Improvement Adviser 14-19 Strategy Manager

	Apologies/Absent:
	
	

	
	Cllr Peter Walker (PW)
	Cabinet Member for Education

	
	Tony Eccleston (TE)
	Independent Chair of the LSCB

	
	Sue Rimmer (SE)
	South Thames College - Principal

	
	Dick Wolfinden (CB)
	Metropolitan Police

	
	Christine Parsloe (CP)
	LBM – Environment & Regeneration

Leisure & Culture Development Manager

	
	Wendy Veazey (WV)
	Primary Heads

	
	Melissa Caslake
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Head of Social Care

	
	Helen Cook (HC)
	LBM – Adult Social Care

	
	Allison Jones
	LBM Early Years

	
	Ian Newman (IN)
	Headteacher, Raynes Park School

	
	
	

	CC.
	Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Ben Harris, Gillian Dickinson, Peta Campbell, Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Catherine Byde, Graham Dyson, Denise Hobbs, Naheed Chaudhry


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	
	
	

	1.
	Attendance and apologies for absence
	

	
	
	

	
	The above apologies were noted.  
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising/ Action Points
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes were agreed for publication
	

	
	
	

	
	· Peer Review of Safeguarding – this starts on 29 November
	

	
	
	

	3.
	14-19 activity - update
	

	
	
	

	3.1
	14-19 Activity
	

	
	
	

	
	Paul McGivern gave update of developments including from the Education White Paper issued on 24 November.
	

	
	
	

	
	The commitment to Raising Participation Age (RPA) remains – minimum one day per week up to age 18 from 2015.  A small group is working on this.
	

	
	
	

	
	There are massive implications for sixth form funding as the money available has been ‘equalised’ with FE colleges and consequently reduced by £280 per head for schools.
	

	
	
	

	
	More vocational institutions are envisaged – technical colleges and studio schools.  Examples of these are already operational across the country.
	

	
	
	

	
	Merton is involved in the SW London partnership SWELSEP, which has worked effectively previously and will be meeting soon to gauge reaction to the White Paper.
	

	
	
	

	
	Performance indicators are positive apart from PI 3 – 5 A-Cs at GCSE - but this also shows a recent trend of significant improvement.  PA asked if there were variations at neighbourhood level in the figures, eg. for NEETs.  These do exist but match the other deprivation differentials.
	

	
	
	

	
	MM asked how 14-19 improvement could be continued, and what has contributed to the success?  There has been excellent partnership with schools and sub-regionally.
	

	
	YS stated that the challenge now is getting smarter working with reducing resources.
	

	
	JM stated that schools will increasingly be more responsible for their own improvement – the secondary schools are ready for this.
	

	
	
	

	
	A new all age careers service is coming in, and AK indicated the danger that this could split up the current good joined up working.  A paper on this is distributed with these minutes.
	

	
	
	

	3.2
	Merton Partnership work group on youth skills
	

	
	
	

	
	AR reported on this group.  It has met four times in 2010 with good representation from partners.  There have been a good focus on transitions between youth and adult support provided by JobCentre Plus.
	

	
	A pilot programme to support NEETs is proving effective.  This has included providing mentors to support younger people 18-25.  It was acknowledged that this approach is also intergenerational.
	

	
	PA asked about the difficulties involved in getting young people on the autistic spectrum engaged in work – the challenges here highlight the need for an individual focus in support.  PA is the link into the PCT for autism matters if required.
	

	
	A bid is being made to ESF for additional support for this cohort, eg. 15% of NEETs have LDD issues.  Special schools also have a role to play.
	

	
	YS acknowledged the danger of young people with LDD being lost in an all ages careers service, and they need effective championing through the Children’s Trust.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Children & Young People Plan
	

	
	
	

	
	A review has been made given that a CYPP is no longer a statutory requirement.
	

	
	The existing plan runs to 2011, and may have been over-ambitious in seeking to reflect the totality of services, and this worked against effective performance management
	

	
	The current changes mean that more targeting is essential, and to reflect this a new CYPP should be shorter, sharper and more performance orientated.  It should also seek to better merge commissioning intentions with planning cycles.  There is also an overlap with the wider Merton Partnership planning.
	

	
	
	

	
	A smaller group is proposed to drive a new plan forward and have a new plan ready for the March 2011 Board.  The previous government stipulated a focus on some specialist groups, including looked after children, special needs and children with disabilities.  The focus should still be on these together with new developments in early intervention and prevention services.  Volunteers for this are needed.
	

	
	
	

	
	A critical element is to concentrate on threshold level services to prevent more young people moving up the Merton Wellbeing Model into the most intrusive and expensive services.
	

	
	
	

	
	YS indicated that we could re-focus on the ECM concept of “no child left behind” and narrowing the gap.  A CYPP should be a strong statement of intent.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Board agreed that the process should involve bringing a small team together which will make a progress report to the January Board meeting
	PB

	
	
	

	
	AR noted that we now have more freedom to be creative, which may be an opportunity.
	

	
	
	

	
	The likelihood is that there will be one GP consortium in Merton which will need to develop a relationship with the Children’s Trust, and be engaged in future planning for children and young people.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Merton Partnership key priorities
	

	
	
	

	
	The CT Board is a thematic partnership of the wider LSP, and a session of the Merton Partnership on 29 October decided that a refresh of priories was required to maintain the momentum of the partnership with the demise of the LAA.  This obviously needs to be aligned with the CYPP planning process.  Work on this will need to look at building on existing work
	

	
	
	

	
	Work will continue with the LSP to progress this.
	PB

	
	
	

	
	
	

	6.
	PCT commissioning intentions
	

	
	
	

	
	This is now very challenging, and includes significant decommissioning.  There are eight stated priorities for the PCT, but not a specific one for children and young people.  The main focus is on the approximately £25m deficit, involving identifying efficiencies – the PCT is on target to achieve these.  NHS London has also decided there should be a over 50% cut in management costs over two years across London.  NHS Sutton & Merton will move as soon as possible into a five borough model in SW London led by a chief executive and managers for each borough.
	

	
	
	

	
	The NHS White Paper proposes huge changes in the NHS including public health and the institution of Health & Wellbeing Boards.  YS is the link between the CT Board and the GP commissioning group.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Health & Wellbeing Boards proposals from the DoH did not perhaps indicate much liaison with the DfE, and the links with CYP partnerships and LSCBs are perhaps not thought through enough.  The Board agreed that YS will write as chair to the H&WB leads seeking engagement and sufficient representation, namely the CT Board chair, the lead member and a VCS representative.  SD will draft.
	YS/SD



	
	
	

	
	
	

	7.
	Performance reports
	

	
	
	

	7.1
	MS presented the regular performance report.  He will bring a revised set of PIs to the next Board.  Work is concurrently going on to improve the performance framework for the MSCB and the work will be aligned.
	MS

	
	
	

	7.2
	LAA reward grant
	

	
	
	

	
	The LAA had a performance reward grant, and the MP Executive Board has decided that the money received from this will be distributed to resource forward priorities rather than past achievement.  The CT did very well in meeting these targets – 74% of possible achievement = a notional £1.7m.  Some of the money received for this is capital, some revenue.
	

	
	
	

	
	With the new government’s reductions, this now equates to about £845K, which will go to the Merton Partnership as a whole to meet forward priorities.  Arrangements for distribution are not yet fully worked out, and the CT can argue that we should receive a good proportion given the good track record.  The understanding is that the MP refresh of priorities will have some of the money attached.  Clarification is needed and MM may take this up with the chair of the MP, the Leader of the Council.
	MM

	
	
	

	
	The Board agreed that a formal statement is in these minutes:
	

	
	
	

	
	‘The Children’s Trust Board welcomes the achievement of the children’s services specific LAA targets and looks forward to consultation with the Merton Partnership with the expectation that this achievement is reflected proportionally and fairly in any decision going forward on allocation of performance reward grant.’
	

	
	
	

	
	YS and PB will then present this to the Merton Partnership.
	YS/PB

	
	
	

	7.3
	Ofsted assessment of children’s services in Merton
	

	
	
	

	
	This was presented to the Board ahead of official publication in December. There is still an annual rating of children’s services, though it is more of the council than the partnership as a whole.  Our rating has gone down to performing adequately from performing well.  This is largely due to a ‘limiting judgement ‘ based on performance of our secondary schools and fails to recognise significant improvements across all children’s services locally.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	Date and time of next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	Friday 21st January 2011 1.30-3.30 pm. 
	

	
	
	

	
	Venue: tba.
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